
 

 

  

 
 

   CITY OF CHICO MEMORANDUM 
 
 

TO:   Map Advisory Committee (Mtg. 01/23/2020)  DATE: December 13, 2019 
 

FROM:  Shannon Costa, Associate Planner (879-6807)  FILE:  CM 19-01 
 

SUBJECT: Certificate of Merger (19-01) CSUC - 22 parcels bound by Warner Street, West 
Sacramento Avenue, Union Pacific Railroad, and California State University 
(CSUC).  

  
 
REQUEST  
The applicant is requesting approval to merge 22 parcels bound by Warner Street to the east, West 
Sacramento Avenue to the north, Union Pacific Railroad to the west, and California State University 
(CSUC) campus to the south (see Location Map, Attachment A and Plat, Attachment B). The 
proposal would result in merging 18 parcels zoned R1 (Low Density Residential) and designated 
Low Density Residential on the General Plan Land Use Diagram with four parcels zoned PQ (Public 
and Quasi Public Facilities) and designated Public Facilities and Services on the General Plan Land 
Use Diagram. All parcels are under the ownership of CSUC and the proposal would support the 
future expansion of CSUC facilities.  
 
BACKGROUND/ANALYSIS 
The project site is located on the northwesterly corner of the CUSC campus, adjacent to Mechoopda 
Hall, Esken Hall and Nettleton Stadium. The residential parcels are developed with single-family 
residences of various sizes or have had their residence previously demolished. The resulting merger 
would allow CSUC to utilize the entire area to expand university facilities. Typically, when two or 
more lots are proposed for consolidation through the merger process and would result in a lot 
covered by two or more zoning districts, an application for rezoning into a single zoning district 
would be required. However, because the parcels are under the ownership of CSUC, the future 
development would not be under the jurisdiction of the City of Chico’s land use development 
standards, and City zoning requirements would not apply. Staff has not identified any issues with the 
request.  
 
ENVIRONMENTAL REVIEW 
The proposed project is within the scope of the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for the CSUC 
Mater Plan (SCH #2004092071). In accordance with California Environmental Quality (CEQA) 
Guidelines Section 15162, no subsequent environmental review is necessary because the proposed 
project falls within the scope of the previously certified EIRs.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Staff recommends that the Committee determine that the project is within the scope of the previously 
adopted EIR for the CSUC Master Plan and that no further environmental review is necessary and 
approve Certificate of Merger 19-01, subject to the following conditions:  
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1. Prior to recording the Certificate of Compliance, the applicant shall establish all parcels 
under one common ownership.  

 
ATTACHMENTS 

A. Location Map   
B. Plat   

 
DISTRIBUTION  
CSU Chico, attn.: Mike Guzzi, AVO for Faculties Management and Services, 940 West First Street, 
Chico, CA 95929 (email: maguzzi@csuchico.edu) 
Robertson Erickson Civil Engineers and Surveyors, attn.: John Mazzoni, 888 Manzanita Court Suite 
101, Chico, CA 95926 (email: JMazzoni@robertsonerickson.com) 
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